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Scottish Wildlife Trust, Callander Local Group 
including villages from Doune to Lochearnhead
Despite the challenges of a wet summer in 2017 and the long, cold winter into 2018 it feels like we had a successful year of talks and events. 
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Conservation projects including Saving Scotland’s Red Squirrels, pine martens, black grouse, piscivorous bird and plant surveys have again been supported by individuals. For 10 years Angela and Robin Harvey operated a toad patrol on the main road through Callander, every evening from mid-February for 6 weeks: unsurprisingly they were ready for some help! So in 2018 the group got involved. With guidance from Froglife, John Snodin coordinated a rota of 14 volunteers in pairs to patrol the stretch of road from Tesco to Leny Feus, each evening for 1-2 hours, starting just after sunset. During the prolonged spell of cold weather many nights were below the critical 6°C so toads continued to migrate over a longer period into early April. Over 9 weeks 142 toads, 42 frogs and 17 newts were rescued and transported over the road to Callander Meadows’ pond. Unfortunately, 16 unsuccessfully shunned our help. Overall, a worthwhile venture that should be repeated in 2019 so let us know if interested in taking part.
Two sessions of Balsam Bashing continued the inroads made in previous years but we also found a new large patch so efforts will continue in summer 2018 on 9 July, 13 August and 15 September. Recently, skunk cabbage with its bright yellow flowers was spotted by the Teith and removed.
In 2017/18 our fund-raising efforts enabled us to make donations of £800: £250 to Callander Primary School to support a pollination project, £150 to SWT’s ‘Help our Children Grow’, £200 to ‘Saving Scotland’s Red Squirrels’ and £200 to SWT’s ‘Living Landscape’ tree regeneration project. We also supported the Killin Environment Action group in their efforts to reduce road deaths of otters on the A827 by paying for reflectors to deter otters from crossing in front of traffic. 

This year’s stalls will be on 25 August in Ancaster Square: can you help on the day and/or donate to the Bottle Stall? Wear Sandy the red squirrel suit for an hour or two? At least come and visit!
Local Sightings & Wildlife News 
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2017 bird breeding season. Of 70 red kite pairs monitored in central Scotland, 44 reared over 85 young, possibly as many as 100 across the whole population. 26 pairs of osprey around the National Park collectively reared 38 young, despite many nests having single chicks. At least 3 pairs of golden eagles bred locally and 44 individuals were fitted with satellite tags by FCS. Central Scotland’s 2017 vole populations were high, giving many raptors a good breeding season. Of 47 pairs of tawny owls monitored by FCS, 39 successfully reared 108 young, despite some failures due to pine marten predation. Lekking male black grouse numbers were down on 2016 figures, probably due to a poor breeding season resulting in fewer birds in 2017.
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2018 notable bird sightings: on 7 January 40 snow buntings were seen in Edinchip Glen, Lochearnhead and a peregrine over Mhor 84; 2 green woodpeckers were calling in Strathyre on 29&30 April and in Callander in early May; nuthatch continue to establish in our woodlands, frequently visiting garden bird feeders. 
With the long, cold winter of 2017-18 many summer visitors arrived late. Sand martins were 2 weeks late, appearing at the colony near Argaty in late April but numbers quickly increased to 25 by 23 April. Blackcap, willow warbler, swallow, sand martin and common sandpiper had all arrived in Strathyre by 21 April. Summer visitors seen at Braeleny on 5 May included cuckoo, common sandpiper, wheatear, willow warbler, swallow, sand martin and house martin. Resident birds included reed bunting and skylark along with several breeding wader species; snipe (4 territories), curlew (2 territories) and lapwing (two territories). By 5 May a wood warbler was singing near Callander Crags car park, on 7 May 2 whinchats were singing at Glen Kendrun (Lochearnhead) along with a ring ouzel on Creag Mac Rainaich. A walk led by Kevin along Braeleny road to the reservoir on 13 May achieved a very respectable count of 31 species with close views of sand and house martins. Black Grouse surveys in Callander & Glen Finglas had an encouraging increase in numbers. Earlier, the ‘Beast from the East’ had caused some havoc with migratory birds: a guillemot was spotted walking up a drive in Callander! (records from Duncan Cameron, Central Scotland Raptor Group & SWT Committee).
[image: image5.jpg]



Barn Owl Trends in Central Scotland
2017 was an exceptional year for Barn owls, as they continued their recovery from the big crash in 2011 following the severe winter. The population dropped that year to 24 breeding pairs and last season, after six long years, they surpassed all previous records, reaching a new high of 82 pairs. There were 86 breeding attempts, 4 of which were second broods. Nearly all nests were re-visited to check fledging success, resulting in a staggering minimum of 276 chicks fledged.

This increased productivity was certainly helped by the very high population levels of field voles, their main prey species. The vole numbers seemed to remain high over winter, hopefully helping a large proportion of our 164 barn owl adults and the 276 chicks survive in time for this breeding season. The big question is; has the vole population peaked, if not when will it crash? 2018 promises to be a very interesting breeding season in Central Scotland! 

Mike Steward

The water voles introduced into the Loch Ard forest in 2008-11 continue to expand their territories. Unfortunately, their main predator, the North American mink is also spreading in local rivers and tributaries.  Could you monitor a mink trap, checking every 2 weeks for footprints in the tray of clay and reporting back to the project officer? Contact Stephen.Willis@forestry.gsi.gov.uk.
Pine Martens are being reported more frequently and studies have shown that they deter grey squirrels. However, grey squirrel control is still needed to protect the native reds in interface areas such as Callander, Doune and Dunblane. In late summer 2017 there was a surge in reported sightings of grey squirrels then prolonged winter weather brought them into gardens which allowed some redress of the balance. If you are lucky enough to have reds in your garden, they should have a more varied diet than just peanuts since these contain high levels of phosphorus that can weaken bones by scavenging of calcium. They also need calcium-rich foods; cuttle-fish bones and deer antlers may be nailed alongside the box and, apparently, chopped-up carrots and apples go down well. Also periods without supplying food will prevent them becoming too dependent. 
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Hedgehogs have been seen quite often in gardens this winter when they should have been in hibernation. Providing shelter and food can help them through to spring but again they need a varied diet. Never give bread & milk and not too many peanuts, mealworms or sunflower seeds that are all phosphorus rich. Wet cat food and cat biscuits can be included or specialist hedgehog foods like ‘Spike’ are available. As the weather warms they should forage for themselves and become the gardener’s friend.
Wildflowers; in mid-June 2017 Roy Sexton led a walk up Braeleny Road, confirming what a special site it is, with 8 species of orchids plus other flowers in one 2-3m2 patch. This equals the number found in many Sites of Special Scientific Interests (SSRI’s). His talk in April 2018 extended this to a count of 15 species within a 20 mile radius.
The 2018/19 talks from September ‘18 to April ‘19 will again be held in Callander Kirk Hall at 7:30pm on the second Tuesday of the month. Gratifyingly, audiences in 2017-8 ranged from 20 to 41 making them self-financing so suggested donations of £2 for members will be continue in 2018-9.

The talks are advertised in the SWT Events Leaflet, our page of the SWT website, local posters and in five local news magazines which also receive reports of their topics. Changes are being made to the way we contact people in line with new data protection laws but we hope to still be able to send out programmes plus events notices and reminders to those who have provided emails.
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